
 
41A Ann Siang Road, Level 2, Singapore 069717 

 
April 26, 2017 
 
Committee Secretary 
Joint Standing Committee on Treaties 
PO Box 6021 
Parliament House 
Canberra ACT 2600 
Submission via: 
http://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary Business/Committees/Joint/Treaties/SingaporeFT
A-Amendment 
 
RE:  Amendments to the Singapore-Australia FTA 
 
The Asian Trade Centre, Singapore, is delighted to provide comments on the proposed 
updates to the Singapore-Australia Free Trade Agreement (SAFTA).   
 
The third round of revisions in 2016 provide generally welcome improvements across the 
agreement, largely incorporating texts and commitments drawn from the Trans-Pacific 
Partnership (TPP) texts and schedules.  These updates are an important way to ensure 
that the SAFTA, which first entered into force in 2003, remains relevant and useful for 
businesses in both partner markets.   
 
Given the upheaval in the TPP in the wake of US withdrawal from the agreement, 
transferring TPP commitments into settings like SAFTA also makes sense.  This helps 
ensure that the gains from these hard-fought negotiations will endure regardless of what 
happens in the broader agreement.  The benefits to Australian and Singaporean 
companies and consumers should be quite important, as the SAFTA updates will allow 
both parties to capitalize on new market opportunities, particularly in services trade, that 
were not included in the original agreement. 
 
There are, however, at least two aspects of the SAFTA update where the transfer of TPP 
provisions are problematic.  These rules replicate bad ideas.  While neither Australia nor 
Singapore can directly contradict TPP commitments in other agreements, they need not 
reinforce them in the bilateral context.  Rather, these provisions should be dropped from 
the bilateral. 
 
First, SAFTA should remove the financial services carve out from the e-commerce chapter 
(the definition of a “covered person” in Chapter 14).  Since this entire chapter was copied 
directly from the TPP, it simply duplicates the problem found in the TPP agreement that 
fails to clarify the situation of payments in e-commerce.  While some have argued that 
payments are covered under the financial services chapter in TPP (and now replicated in 
SAFTA), the apparent carve out in Chapter 14 for e-commerce makes this much too 
ambiguous.  There is no reason why this situation need apply for either Australia or 
Singapore.  E-commerce cannot work properly if financial services attached to it (and 
more specifically payments) are not included.  This is now being addressed and should be 
rectified in the Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership (RCEP) talks that include 

Singapore Free Trade Agreement - Amendment
Submission 2



Singapore Free Trade Agreement - Amendment
Submission 2




